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Chair Mortazavi called the meeting to order at 4:05 p.m. on Tuesday, April 21, 2009, Nelson Hall East, Room 201 (Goodwin Forum).  A quorum was not present.
Members Present:  Arizzi, Bolick-Floss, Cannon, Cheyne, Craig, DeBoer (2nd half), Faulk, Flashman, Goodman, Harrington, Haynes, Holschuh (2nd half), Larson, Marshall, McElwain, Mortazavi, Moyer, Perryman, Powell, Reiss, Richmond, Schwetman, Snyder, Yarnall, Zoellner.    
Members Absent:  Butler, Gleason, Gunsalus, Knox, Kornreich, Nordstrom, Rizzardi, Shaeffer,
Proxies: Cheyne for Thobaben, Moyer for Virnoche.
Guests:  Burges, MacConnie, Ayoob, Mullery, Hopper.
Reports of Standing Committees, Statewide Senators, and Ex-officio members
University Curriculum Committee (UCC) (Flashman):  The UCC is developing a process for transfer students for the articulation of credits for Diversity and Common Ground courses and will be forwarding recommendations to the Vice Provost.  The Committee is also discussing the results of prioritization in regard to the liberal studies non-teaching program, which is under consideration for discontinuation or re-organization.  The UCC has had discussions with the Vice Provost and suggestions have included finding a home for the program in some other department or finding a faculty member interested in taking charge of the design and involvement of students in the program.

Senate Finance (Flashman):  The University Budget Committee (UBC) has ceased meeting for the term.  It will be called back into session if an emergency arises or changes in the budget occur.

California Faculty Association (CFA) (Haynes):  An all-campus meeting will be held on Monday, noon-1 pm in the UC Banquet Room to talk about CFA’s opposition to Proposition 1A.  

Statewide Senate (Cheyne):  The report from the March plenary has been distributed to senate members.  There were several resolutions asking campuses to take a look at practices and/or create local policies on various issues.  The names forwarded for Faculty Trustee were Barry Pasternak (CSU Fullerton) and Hank Reichman (CSU East Bay).
Academic Affairs (Interim Provost Snyder):  The President is presenting an award at the EOP program, so is not able to be at the senate meeting.  The Academic Planning Committee (APC) has been named, in consultation with the Senate Executive Committee.  The APC will oversee the next steps of the prioritization process, primarily what happens at the department level.  If the Integrated Curriculum Committee (ICC) constitution is adopted, then the APC will be replaced by a subcommittee of the ICC.  The Cabinet for Institutional Change (CIC) is holding two meetings.  There will be a meeting April 29, 3-5 pm, on collegiality.  It will be a working meeting for faculty, staff, students and administrators.  Senators were encouraged to attend.  On May 1, noon-1:30 pm, there will be a meeting on vision; it will also be a working meeting.  The CIC is working on developing process plans and cataloging ongoing efforts.  Members of the CIC have been talking with various groups across campus and gathering information.
Staff Council (Arizzi):  The Staff Appreciation lunch is on Friday.  Everyone was asked to encourage staff to attend.

General Faculty (Powell):  The election to vote on the ICC will be coming up.  A slate of nominees is being prepared for individuals to serve on the two ICC subcommittees.  It has been difficult to find nominees and there is still no nominee for ICC chair.  Everyone was encouraged to help identify possible candidates.
Proxies were announced.

Reports, Announcements, and Communications of the Chair
The last meeting of the Senate will be on May 5 and will adjourn at 5:30.  All senators have been invited by the President to a reception following the meeting in the Windows Café.
Chair Mortazavi shared information he received from Vice President Gunsalus regarding three different consulting groups who will be on campus.   University Advancement received five proposals for fundraising consultant services and has invited three groups to make presentations to the campus on Friday, April 4 and Friday, May 8.  Information on dates and times will be forwarded to the Senate.  

The Provost explained that the consultants invited to campus have submitted bids to University Advancement on conducting a feasibility study to determine if it is reasonable to do a fundraising campaign in conjunction with the centennial.  It is standard practice to bring in a consulting group to help do the feasibility study.  

A quorum was reached at 4:15 pm.

TIME CERTAIN:  4:15-4:30 – Open forum for the campus community 
Susan Marshall, senator and professor in Forestry and Wildland Resources spoke during the open forum.  She offered an apology for her tardiness to senate meetings, noting that she had taken on an extra lab in order to meet student demand for the class.  No disrespect is intended, it is just a scheduling conflict.

The web site for Fierce Conversation provides the following seven principles of Fierce Conversation:  Master the courage to interrogate reality; Come out from behind yourself, into the conversation, and make it real; Be here, prepared to be nowhere else; Tackle your toughest challenge today; Obey your instincts; Take responsibility for your emotional wake; Let silence do the heavy lifting.  

Senator Marshall gave her reason for speaking to the Senate – she and her colleagues and students are under threat of elimination in the prioritization process.  Drawing upon her Quaker heritage, Senator Marshall proposed to bring queries to the senate for the remaining meetings of the term.  Rather than focus on dogma or symbolism, Quakers pose queries for people to consider.  It is up to individuals to decide for themselves.
The prioritization process has been faculty driven and since Senator Marshall will be on sabbatical next fall, she is taking the opportunity enlist faculty support for her program at this time.  

What is HSU’s identity and why do students come here?  Senator Marshall would like to know why faculty think students come to HSU and what the evidence is that supports this thinking.  Senator Marshall provided a list of HSU majors and with each major, the number of CSU campuses that offer the major:

23
Business Administration, Biology, English, Liberal Studies, Psychology

21
Art, Chemistry, Economics, History, Kinesiology, Political Science

20
Interdisciplinary Studies, Music, Sociology, Spanish

19
Math, Philosophy, Theater Arts

18
Nursing, Physics

17 
Geography

15 
Communications, French

12
Child Development, Environmental Science, Recreation Administration

11
German

9
International Studies, Journalism, Social Work, Women’s Studies

8
Religious Studies

7 
Ethnic Studies, Industrial Technology

6
Dance Studies

5
Computer Science

3
Environmental Resources Engineering, and “some flavor” of Soil Science

2
Anthropology, Botany or Plant Science, Forestry, Physical Science, Watershed, Wildlife

1 
Fisheries Biology, Native American Studies, Natural Resources, Oceanography, Rangeland Resource Science 

Soil Science is offered at three CSU campuses.  San Luis Obispo has a major program in Soil Science which they combined with Earth Sciences some years ago.  They have about forty students.  HSU has twenty-four students in a Wildland Soils option within the Rangeland Resource Science program.  Last year HSU graduated one more student than San Luis Obispo. San Luis Obispo has a minor in Rangeland Resource Science.  HSU has the only Range Management degree in the state of California.  According to California Forest Practice rules, consultants on rangelands with some woody component must be licensed by the state.  This excludes private landowners doing work on their own land and excludes federal lands, which make up a large proportion of the state’s rangeland resources.  There is a licensing requirement for Rangeland Management specialists.  Senators were thanked for their time.

Approval of Minutes from the Meeting of April 7, 2009


M/S (Larson/Zoellner) to approve the minutes of the meeting of April 7, 2009.  
 A question was raised about the President’s report on page 2 and the following statement:  “Because of the unusual circumstances HSU is in, it has been recommended by outside consultants (WASC and Keeling) that the interim provost be appointed to a permanent position, without undergoing a national search process.”  Senators were asked if that is what everyone remembers the President saying, and where can it be found in any WASC document that WASC made this recommendation.  Keeling made the recommendation, but it hasn’t been found in any of the WASC documents.  

In general, when the minutes are approved, is the truth or falsehood of the sentences in the minutes being approved?  It was responded that the minutes are meant to be an accurate reflection of what occurred, not a statement of the truth or veracity of what occurred or was said.

It was noted that since President Richmond would know what WASC recommended, he likely did not make this statement.  Unless it can be verified that this is what he said, the statement should be struck.  It was noted that because of the poor quality of the tape recording, it could not be verified.  The statement will be struck.

There were various recollections of the comment.  It was noted that President Richmond stated that the cost of the search process would be about $50,000 and that is not included in the minutes.  It was requested that this be added to the minutes.

Voting on the minutes occurred and PASSED with 2 Abstentions.
Resolution on the 2009 Transition to the Integrated Curriculum Committee (#20-08/09-Virnoche)
On behalf of Senator Virnoche, Senator Moyer withdrew the resolution on the transition to the ICC.  It was primarily an advisory resolution, rather than one needing approval, and many of the transition steps are already well underway.
The Provost noted that anyone doing work over the summer on the ICC will be compensated.

Resolution on Issues Related to Withdrawing from Courses (#19-08/09-EP) – Continued from March 24 and April 7 with the following amendment on the floor:
Discussion on the resolution, with the following amendment on the floor from the previous meeting resumed:

M/S (Cheyne/Larson) to amend the second resolved clause as follows:

RESOLVED: That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends to the President that faculty be strongly encouraged to provide students, when possible, with graded feedback in every course before the census date (the last date to drop without a “W” being added to the transcript).  

There was no further discussion on the amendment.  Voting occurred and the amendment PASSED with 14 Yes votes, 5 No votes, and 2 Abstentions.
There was no further discussion on the main motion.  Voting occurred and the resolution, as amended, PASSED with 15 Yes votes, 5 No votes, and 2 Abstentions.
The resolution reads:
Resolution on Issues Related to Withdrawing from Courses

#19-08/09-EP – March 10, 2009

RESOLVED: That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends to the President that the attached HSU Addendum to Executive Order 1037 take effect beginning in the Fall of 2009;  and be if further

RESOLVED: That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends to the President that faculty be strongly encouraged to provide students, when possible, with graded feedback in every course before the census date (the last date to drop without a “W” being added to the transcript).  

RATIONALE:

Background: Executive Order 1037 (August 1, 2009) places significant new restrictions on course repeats and withdrawals for undergraduate students.  As a summary:

1)  Students may withdraw from no more than 18 semester-units (between census and the final 20% of instruction, with a serious and compelling reason).


2)  Students may repeat courses only if they earned grades lower than a C.


3)  Students may repeat up to 16 semester-units with grade forgiveness.


4)  Students may repeat up to an additional 12 semester-units with grades averaged.  

1st Resolved:  The language of Executive Order 1037 is unclear about when during the semester students may withdraw from courses or the university for catastrophic reasons.  The HSU addendum to the policy:  1) defines “catastrophic withdrawal,”  2)  clarifies that students may request these types of withdrawals at any time after census,  and 3) creates a new grade “WC” for these catastrophic withdrawals. 

For non-catastrophic withdrawals, a definition of serious and compelling is added to ensure that the same standards will be applied by all faculty and department chairs.

2nd Resolved:  With these new more-stringent requirements, it is important for students to have feedback about their success in a course before census (when they may still drop with no penalty).

Since a half an hour remained until the next agenda item (scheduled for a time certain a 5 pm), it was suggested that the Senate consider discussing and making a statement to the President on the question of appointing a permanent Provost.  The Senate Executive Committee has made a statement, but the Senate as a whole has not.
The interim Provost excused himself and left.  The floor was open for discussion.

· It is not clear what problems would arise by having the interim provost be appointed as a permanent provost without a national search.   The current provost has knowledge of the faculty; with everything else changing this would seem to be more efficient.  The idea, that if this were a faculty position we would not allow it to be filled without a search, is a compelling argument.  On the other hand, faculty are more important than the Provost.  While the Provost executes policy, and with the President’s approval, initiates policy, essentially the President makes the final decision.  Appointing the current provost as a permanent provost isn’t an important issue for faculty.

· It was noted that an argument presented previously was constructed without thinking of Provost Snyder as the individual.  There are two ways of considering the issues, i.e., considering the person or considering the broader implications of not having a diverse pool of candidates.  The latter is against our university ideals and policies – that is where the argument is coming from.    

· The Senate Executive Committee discussed this and it was pointed out that Provost Snyder’s position would be much stronger if he were to have the position as the result of a national search.  

Chair Mortazavi asked if the Senate should adjourn to an executive session and if the discussion should be kept in the minutes.  
If the discussion is about Provost Snyder, then it needs to be in executive session.  If it is not about Provost Snyder, but about converting an interim position to a permanent position, then it does not.
Given that if the discussion continues, the Provost’s name likely will come up, Chair Mortazavi requested that non-senators leave the room until the discussion is completed, and declared the Senate in executive session.

Chair Mortazavi declared the Senate returned to open session.  
M/S (Powell/Faulk) that the Senate recommends to the President that he hold a national search for Provost and that he not appoint Bob Snyder as permanent Provost without a national search.

It was suggested that the words “commencing immediately” be added to the motion, so the search would begin this semester.  This was not accepted as a friendly amendment.

Voting occurred and the motion PASSED unanimously.
M/S (Goodman/Faulk) to make this an emergency item for immediate transmittal to the President.
TIME CERTAIN:  5:00 p.m. – Resolution on Draft HSU Intellectual Property Policy (#05-08/09-FA (Revised)) 
M/S (Larson/Cheyne) to place the resolution on the floor.

Resolution on Draft HSU Intellectual Property Policy
#05-08/09-FA (Revised) – April 7, 2009
RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends the adoption of the attached document, “Intellectual Property Policy” (dated January 28, 2008), amended to remove paragraphs II.A.2.e and I.E.12. (below), as the interim Intellectual Property Policy of the University; and be it further

RESOLVED: That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that implementation of this policy supersedes all other currently existing intellectual property policies, including HSU Executive Memorandum P96-1, but shall not affect current contractual obligations and responsibilities of the university or its faculty with regard to intellectual property matters; and be it further

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that the interim period shall end when the CSU Administration and the California Faculty Association (CFA) successfully negotiate the definition of “extraordinary support” in the Collective Bargaining Agreement (CBA), at which time the policy must return to the Academic Senate for revision and ratification as a permanent policy; and be it further 

RESOLVED: That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that this interim policy become effective immediately upon approval.  

RATIONALE: An intellectual property policy is required to make explicit the interests, rights, obligations, and responsibilities of both the university and faculty with regard to intellectual property.  Paragraph II.A.2.e is redundant, and the definition of “extraordinary resources” must be negotiated directly with CFA.  Since we do not know what that negotiated definition will be, it is important that the Senate reconsider and re-vote on the policy when it becomes available.

Discussion:

· The Senate was encouraged to have the policy return for review and evaluation in two years.  It was noted that the third resolved clause requires the policy to return to the Senate after an interim period.

· It was suggested that the wording “to the President” be included in the resolved clauses.  This was accepted as a friendly amendment.
Voting on the resolution occurred and PASSED unanimously.

M/S/P (Goodman/Cheyne) to adjourn.  Meeting adjourned at 5:05 p.m.



















